September 11th
A day of remembrance and service for Americans

Moment of Silence

The Board of Liberty Township Trustees met in Regular Session at the township administration office on Monday, September 11, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. with the following members in attendance, Mr. Arnie Clebone, Mr. Gregory Cizmar and Mr. Devon Stanley, presiding.  

Police Chief Toby Meloro presented an award to retired Dispatch Supervisor Mary Lousie Gardner.  Retired Patrol Officer Robert Peduzzi was not able to attend. 

Shepherd of the Valley – Tony Perrone spoke to the Trustees and attendees on the proposed Shepherd Foundation’s Memory Garden.  They intend to use a portion of their property to create a memory garden for fellowship, reflection and therapy for the residents.
Reports:
Fiscal Officer Matthew Connelly discussed the cash summary by fund in detail. He reported the revenue is up and our expenditures are down.  He mentioned since moving the township funds to Star Ohio, we earned more interest in one month than we did for the entire previous year. 
Administrator Martha Weirick reflected on the 9/11 events of 22 years ago and thanked our fire and police personnel for their commitment and service to our community.  Martha recognized the Board and Insurance Committee for successfully lowering healthcare costs by $176,000.  She mentioned past and upcoming community events, including this weekend’s Geauga Trumbull Solid Waste Scrap Tire Grant collection.
Fire Chief Doug Theobald reported the tornado siren parts at Shady Road have been on back order for 6 months.  Although he has no control about when the company will receive the ordered parts, he’s hoping it is soon.  The Chief has agreed to students from Auburn Career Center to “ride along” on ambulances as part of their continuing education. This is a requirement for those attending firefighter/paramedic school and allows the opportunity for possible future new hires.  Chief Theobald reported receiving a $1,200 State EMS grant. The $5,000 Walmart grant was also received, which is to be divided between the Fire Department and the Police Department.  Doug provided updated information on the Thomas Foundation Grant to purchase a new fire vehicle.  The department is on the same pace of 318 runs this month, between ambulance calls, mutual aid, & fire alarms, which is on pace to equal last year’s 3,600 runs.  
Police Chief Toby Meloro presented his 20-page report and asked if anyone had questions.  He was pleased to report that 2nd Harvest Foodbank approached him about their purchase of an ice cream truck and wanted to take its first outing to Liberty Elementary School.  Together, 2nd Harvest, Trustees, and Police Officers handed out 600 ice cream sandwiches to Liberty Elementary Children.  Toby stated that because of the backing by this Board of Trustees, together they have created a community-based police department and thanked the Board for their continued support.
Road Department Mr. Wayne Hickman reported the 2023 OPWC Paving Program is now complete. The roads look great and wanted to share some very impressive statistics with everyone.  Since the 2019 Road Levy was passed, the Board has paved over 51% of township roads. Our paving program is bigger than Trumbull County’s program or any township in the county.  In addition to the asphalt, the trustees have improved drainage, replaced storm drains, and cleared vegetation. By addressing these issues, it prolongs the life of the roads. The Trustees plan to pave 20 roads next year bringing the total roads paved to 71%.  Wayne also mentioned the scrap tire event this weekend. Our road workers are busy clearing vegetation, cutting grass, installing new street signs and crack sealing roads. 

Zoning and Code Enforcement Director Mr. Jim Rodway presented his report and asked if there were any questions.  
New Business: 

Motion to approve the minutes of the September 1, 2023 Regular meeting. 

Motion: Mr. Cizmar.  Second. Mr. Clebone.
Roll Call: Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Motion carried.

Motion to approve warrant/eft expenditures for the month of July 2023 in the amount of $891,149.43 warrants #25188 through #25398 and the month of August 2023 in the amount of $787,332.77 warrants #25397 through #25477 inclusive. 

Motion: Mr. Stanley. Second: Mr. Cizmar.
Roll Call: Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

Motion to approve the Purchase Order Listing and the Then and Now Certificates for the month of July & August 2023.

Motion: Mr. Cizmar. Second: Mr. Stanley.
Roll Call:  Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

23-118 Motion to hire Richard Sause as a probationary road department employee, pending pre-employment drug testing effective September 5, 2023 at a rate of $21.00 per hour.

Motion: Mr. Cizmar. Second: Mr. Stanley.
Roll Call:  Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

23-119 Motion to accept the resignation of Joseph Santangelo as a full time Firefighter/Paramedic effective 9/13/23. Firefighter Santangelo will remain as a part time employee.

Motion: Mr. Cizmar. Second: Mr. Stanley.
Roll Call:  Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

23-120 A RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE TRUMBULL COUNTY COMMISSIONERS PROHIBIT CONSTRUCTION OF ANY ECONOMICALLY SIGNIFICANT WIND FARM, LARGE WIND FARM OR LARGE SOLAR FACILITY IN THE UNINCORPORATED AREA OF LIBERTY TOWNSHIP.

Be It Resolved by the Board of Township Trustees of Liberty Township, Trumbull County, Ohio:
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code §303.58(A)(1), (2) and (3) authorize the Board of County Commissioners to adopt a resolution designating all or part of the unincorporated area of a county as a restricted area, prohibiting the construction of an economically significant wind farm, large wind farm or large solar facility and;
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code §303.57(A) and §4906.13(A) define an economically significant wind farm for purposes of Ohio Revised Code § 303.58 as: "wind turbines and associated facilities with a single interconnection to the electrical grid and designed for, or capable of, operation at an aggregate capacity of five or more megawatts but less than fifty megawatts. The term excludes any such wind farm in operation on June 24, 2008. The term also excludes one or more wind turbines and associated facilities that are primarily dedicated to providing electricity to a single customer at a single location and that are designed for, or capable of, operation at an aggregate capacity of less than twenty megawatts, as measured at the customer's point of interconnection to the electrical grid" and;
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code§ 303.57(B) and §4906.01(H) define a large wind farm for purposes of Ohio Revised Code §303.58 as: "an electric generating plant that consists of wind turbines and associated facilities with a single interconnection to the electrical grid that is a major utility facility; and

WHEREAS, the Ohio Revised Code§ 303.57(B) and §4906.01(G) define a large solar facility for purposes of Ohio Revised Code §303.58 as: "an electric generating plant that consists of solar panels and associated facilities with a single interconnection to the electrical grid that is a major utility facility" and;
WHEREAS, the Ohio Revised Code§ 4906.01(B)(1)(a) defines a major utility facility as used in Chapter 4906 in relevant part as an: "electric generating plant and associated facilities designed for, or capable of, operation at a capacity of fifty megawatts or more" and;

WHEREAS, the development of Economically significant wind farms, large wind farms, and large solar facility can impact the health safety and welfare of property owners in the vicinity of such developments; and 
WHEREAS, the Liberty Township Trustees believe that the development of economically significant wind farm, large wind farm or large solar facility within any portion of the unincorporated area of Liberty Township is not in the best interest of the residents of the Township.

NOW THEREFORE, it is hereby RESOLVED by the Board of Trustees that:
The Liberty Township Trustees hereby request the Trumbull County Board of Commissioners as authorized by Ohio Revised Code § 303.58(A)(1), (2) and (3) adopt a resolution designating the unincorporated area of Trumbull County known as Liberty Township as a restricted area, prohibiting the construction of any economically significant wind farm, large wind farm or large solar facility as defined by Ohio Revised Code §§ 303.57(A) and (B), 4906.13(A), 4906.01(G) and (H), within Liberty Township.

The Fiscal Officer is hereby authorized and directed to certify a copy of this Resolution to the Board of Commissioners of Trumbull County Ohio.

It is hereby found and determined that all formal actions of this Board concerning and relating to the adoption of this Resolution were adopted in an open meeting of the Board, and that all deliberations of the Board that resulted in such formal action were in a meeting open to the public, in compliance with R.C. §121.22.

Motion: Mr. Stanley. Second: Mr. Cizmar.
Roll Call: Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.
Comment:  Mr. Clebone said the passing of this resolution is not that he is against wind or solar but does not want the Township to lose control.  However, he would consider anyone’s request, if asked.  

Mr. Stanley added this resolution only restricts very large facilities.  This does not prohibit individuals from putting up a solar panel on their home. 

23-121 Motion to enter into an agreement with Clancy and Associates to conduct a promotional exam per the OPBA Bargaining Agreement in an amount of $6,609.52.

Motion: Mr. Cizmar.  Second. Mr. Clebone.
Roll Call: Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Motion carried.

23-122 Motion to extend the contract with Republic for 12 months at the proposed extension price. 

Motion: Mr. Stanley. Second: Mr. Cizmar.
Roll Call: Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

A citizen remarked on litter control. Trustee Stanley confirmed we have a litter control person working every day keeping our streets clean from litter. 
A citizen spoke about the conditions of a deceased neighbor’s home. Zoning and Code Enforcement Director Jim Rodway explained the home had recently been transferred to a new owner. The resident expressed his disappointment with the logging companies who have done very little to address the devastation left after harvesting trees behind homes on Sampson Drive and Academy Drive.  Trustee Cizmar explained the Board has met with State Representatives on the matter, as well as, written letters to the owners of the properties, reached out by mail and in person to other State Representatives, and spoke with the State Fire Marshall. The common denominator is the forested areas are considered agricultural and exempt from zoning control. Trustee Clebone said they are still working on cleanup efforts and will continue to write letters and work with our state representatives. 
Trustees Arnie Clebone commended Zoning and Code Enforcement Officer Rodway for his work with the developer of the Mercy Health hospital who is locating hospital at the old K-Mart property.  He also commended Road Superintendent Wayne Hickman’s excellent work.  Arnie gave credit to Trustee Greg Cizmar for his ongoing improvement efforts upgrading township owned buildings and properties.  Trustee Clebone announced the “Belmont Blitz” which is a Small Business Day and Clean up efforts on September 23, 2023 from 9 – 11 a.m. Those interested should meet at the Walgreens on Belmont Avenue.  
See addendum file for the remaining comments from Trustee Clebone.  
Motion to adjourn into executive session to discuss compensation of a public employee and upcoming union negotiations at 7:01 p.m.

Motion: Mr. Cizmar. Second: Mr. Stanley.
Roll Call:  Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

Motion to leave executive session at 7:40 p.m. and end meeting.
Motion: Mr. Cizmar. Second: Mr. Stanley.
Roll Call:  Mr. Cizmar, Yes. Mr. Stanley, Yes. Mr. Clebone, Yes. Motion carried.

Next business meeting is Friday, September 22, 2023 at  8:30 a.m.
_____________________________________

_________________________________
MATTHEW CONNELLY, FISCAL OFFICER

DEVON STANLEY, CHAIRPERSON
